PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, September 29, 2009
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 29, 2009 at 5:30 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 5:35 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Presentation on Plymouth North High School Project

Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi introduced Jim Jordan of Ai3 Architects and recognized audience members Gary Maestas (School Superintendent), Margie Burgess (chair of the School Committee), and David Peck (chair of the Building Committee).  
Jim Jordan of Ai3 Architects provided a presentation to the Board on the design his firm has produced for the future Plymouth North High School facility.   Mr. Jordan explained that Plymouth was chosen by the Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”) for a model-school building project, a program that offers a proven, cost-efficient design on which the Town can model its new school facility.  He referred to the Whitman-Hanson Regional High School—a model school that Ai3 designed as part of MSBA’s pilot program—whose design elements have been the basis for several other model school projects.  
Mr. Jordan discussed the floor plans for the new facility and highlighted the modifications he has been able to make to the model design, based on the Town’s visual character and building height restrictions.   Ai3 will also be working on the design for the new Council on Aging facility, he noted, though it is distinct from the high school project.   Mr. Jordan said that construction is expected to begin on both projects in late March of 2010, with a target date of June 2012 for project completion.   The demolition of the old facility is slated to begin in the Spring of 2013, he added.

Mr. Jordan reviewed an analysis of the existing site, pointing out several characteristics of the location that influenced the design and footprint of the facility: topography, daylight, wind, and current layout.   The three-floor school, he explained, will have several state-of-the-art amenities, including a video production department, 850-seat auditorium, double-sized gymnasium, and expanded sports stadium with a concession facility.   Mr. Jordan described the locations of the cafeteria/kitchen, gymnasium, and athletic fields and discussed their situation and accessibility to the new senior center facility.  
Mr. Jordan talked about the various architectural features in the buildings throughout Plymouth—Colonial, Colonial Revival, Greek Revival, and Federal—and explained Ai3’s decision to focus on the Federal style, reflecting the style of most of the Town’s civic structures.   The school facility will be LEED (“Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design”) certified, he stated, through the incorporation of rainwater capture & storage, cutting-edge photovoltaic panels, “green” rooftops, and, if feasible, wind power.  Mr. Jordan discussed the environmental benefits, educational opportunities, and cost savings that will result from these “green” features.
Members of the Board posed questions to Mr. Jordan and Superintendent Maestas regarding the structure, design, and security of the model school facility and accompanying athletic fields.   At the close of the discussion, Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Jordan, Superintendent Maestas, and the members of the School and Building committees for their work on the new Plymouth North High School facility.
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt License
· Yarmouth Lodge 2270 Loyal Order of Moose (Hugh Sheriden, PO Box 186, So. Yarmouth), requested a One Day All Alcohol License for a Pilgrim Celebration to be held at the Plymouth Moose Lodge, 601 State Road on October 17, 2009 from 6:00 p.m. to 1:00 a.m. and October 18, 2009 from 8:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m.  Issuance of this license is subject to approval by the Inspectional Services and Health Departments.  Liquor liability is in place.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a One Day All Alcohol License (as outlined above) to Yarmouth Lodge 2270 Loyal Order of Moose / Hugh Sheriden.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  
Change Of Manager (Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License)
· Hatsuhana Japanese Restaurant d/b/a New Tokyo, 6 Home Depot Drive requested a Change of Manager from Cassidy Lu to Tsz Hop Cheung.  Background check showed no basis for denial.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a Change of Manager (as outlined above) to Hatsuhana Japanese Restaurant d/b/a New Tokyo.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes / June 23, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the June 23, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting. 
Meeting Minutes / June 30, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the June 30, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.

Disclosure of Financial Interest by Municipal Employee – The Board acknowledged the Disclosure of Financial Interest by Municipal Employee submitted by Anthony Caruso, member of the Airport Commission, and determined that the interest is not so substantial as to be deemed likely to affect the integrity of services which the Town may expect from the employee/appointed official.

Public Comment

Mike Tubin addressed the Board to provide information on several fundraising events planned in October for Breast Cancer Awareness Month, including the South Shore Women’s Expo, which will be held at the Radisson Hotel on October 3, 2009.

Genevieve Jaeger spoke to the Board regarding the misappropriation of $190,000 into the Town Promotions Fund and the Board’s request for a recurring Distinguished Visitors Line Item.   Ms. Jaeger expressed frustration over what she described as repeat comments from some of the Selectmen that the Town does not do enough for visitors from official delegations (i.e. visits from sister city Shichigahama, Japan, etc.).   In years past, she said, the business community has stepped forward to welcome official delegations—local hotels have donated rooms, function facilities have supplied meeting space, and many citizens have provided out-of-pocket expenses to host official visitors—contradicting the aforementioned comments.  

Discussion went back and forth between Chairman Quintal, Selectman Mahoney, and Ms. Jaeger regarding the allocation of the $190,000 in additional Town Promotions funding and the establishment of a Distinguished Visitors line item.  Selectman Mahoney explained that he would simply like the Town to be able to reciprocate for its sister city visitors the hospitality bestowed on Plymouth’s official delegations.
Fall Town Meeting Articles

Article 7

To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the local room occupancy tax receipts funds for the purpose of:   
1. Trash Receptacles

2. 400th Committee    (continued, next page)
To be spent under the authorization of the Town Manager and Board of Selectmen, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

In response to an invitation from the Selectmen, Olly deMacedo of America’s Hometown Thanksgiving Celebration (“AHTC”) addressed the Board to discuss the status of his organization’s efforts to produce the annual Thanksgiving Parade.  Fundraising for the parade has been a challenge, he said, but the main aspect of the event with which AHTC could truly use some help is public safety expenses, i.e. police and fire details.   Mr. deMacedo explained that costs for these services have generally tallied around $10,000, and it would very helpful if the Town could assist with these costs.

Chairman Quintal stated that he would like to see the Town set aside funds each year for the parade events.   Ms. Arrighi noted that $30,000 was set aside in the Town Manager’s budget some years ago to assist with special events, but due to budget constraints, the money for that line item was eliminated in recent years.
Mr. deMacedo explained his hope that, eventually, the parade will grow in popularity to the point that groups will want to participate in the event for free (similar to the Macy’s Thanksgiving Day parade), thus placing less of a burden on fundraising or financial support from the Town.   Donations for the parade were 35-40% off from previous years, he said, which makes meeting the fundraising goal of $150,000-$200,000—the amount generally required to hold the event—even more difficult.
Ken Tavares from July 4 Plymouth, Inc. discussed his committee’s decision to cancel the 2009 July 4th parade, due to fundraising shortfalls.   It is clear, he noted, that the community has identified the parade as the priority event, and, thus, July 4 Plymouth will make the commitment to undertake the parade, first, and then the fireworks, if funding allows.   Mr. Tavares explained that the parade costs close to $30,000 to produce; the fireworks bring the total to $100,000; and public safety and DPW expenses amount to approximately $15,000 each year.   The parade organizers can certainly use whatever help the Town can offer, he said.

Vice Chairman Malaguti noted the importance of the Thanksgiving and July 4th parade events, as evidenced by the number of residents and visitors, alike, who attend, and he stated his wish that at least $10,000 be set aside each year for each event.    Chairman Quintal echoed Vice Chairman Malaguti’s comments, stating that the Town should consider earmarking funds for such events, including the forthcoming 400th Anniversary Celebration.   
Ms. Arrighi explained that, if the Board wishes to use some of the $190,000 in additional funds for the parade events, it must vote to amend Article 7.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to amend Article 7 with the addition of $10,000 for the Thanksgiving Day parade and $10,000 for the July 4th parade.  Selectman Hallisey seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.
Five Year Street Acceptance Plan
Russell Firth, Town Surveyor / GIS Analyst, presented the Board with the DPW Engineering Department’s Five-Year Street Acceptance Plan.   The plan, he explained, outlines 17 private roads of varying ages and conditions that his department believes are appropriate for acceptance as public ways.  Mr. Firth named the 17 roads, grouped by the following categories:

· Category 1 – newer, easily accepted roads

· Category 2 – older roads with costs associated

· Category 3 – gravel roads requiring considerable costs

Category 1

  Category 2

Category 3
Ryan’s Way
  Fathom Road

Archer Street

Amanda’s Way
  Halyard Road
Chandler Street




  Leeward Way
Downey Street




  Mizzen Lane

Jackson Street




  Mooring Circle
Kelly Street




  Spinnaker Drive
Milford Street




  Lombard Street




  Sansome Street




  Worral Road

A brief discussion ensued regarding the Roads Advisory Committee’s role in the development of the Street Acceptance Plan.  At the close of discussion, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to support the DPW Engineering Department’s Five-Year Street Acceptance Plan, as presented.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Letters

Conflict of Interest / Town Manager Search – Selectman Machado announced that he would recuse himself from any further discussions or votes pertaining to the Town Manager search process to avoid any appearance of conflict of interest.   He explained that he contacted the State Ethics Commission, who determined that he should not participate because of his interest as a Town employee and the Town Manager’s designation as the appointing authority for all municipal employees. 
Selectman Mahoney and Vice Chairman Malaguti questioned why, after 5 months into the Town Manager search process, Selectman Machado just recently made this inquiry with the State Ethics Commission.   Selectman Machado responded that, in the past, Town employees had served on screening committees for previous town manager searches, which, he said, initially led him to believe that he, too, could serve.  Selectman Machado said that he recently began to question whether this was an appropriate practice, at which time he requested an ethics ruling.
Selectman Mahoney noted that a supermajority of the Board is required to hire or dismiss a town manager, and he questioned what might happen if there were more than one Town employee on the Board, based on this ruling.   Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that, in the 1980’s, there were two Town employees on the Board, and, during a similar circumstance when both were deemed to have a conflict of interest, the Selectmen had to invoke the Rule of Necessity (Massachusetts General Laws) in order to meet the required supermajority and conduct business.   
Ms. Arrighi offered her belief that the Rule of Necessity would apply in the case where the Board could not meet the supermajority requirement because of conflict o interest.

“Children at Play” Sign – Chairman Quintal asked if the DPW could replace a “Children at Play” sign located near the daycare facility on Nick’s Rock Road, as it has been reported as missing.
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to adjourn the public portion of its meeting and enter executive session at approximately 7:10 p.m. pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation and Contract Negotiations).   By roll call: Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Hallisey – yes, Quintal – yes.  Selectman Machado abstained from the vote and did not participate in the executive session.
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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